Correspondence.

The following people sent Christmas and New Year greetings but just missed the printing deadline: -

Bert & Billie Price, Hazel & Allan Hollow, Jack & Jean Keenahan, Dick Darrington, Jessie Epps, Allan & Joan Mitchell, Ron Archer & Lyn Love, Mavis Sadler, Stan & Barb Payne, and Mal Lindsay. 

M. & G. Shiels, Bowen, Qld.

Dear Delys & Jack, Another full year has been lived and we are back again to wish you one and all a merry Christmas and a happy New Year. It has been a great privilege to stay in contact with most of our friends and family and we are delighted to do it again this year.

George and I are well and keep busy. Our year has included quite a lot of travel visiting our daughters and attending our respective reunions. In January we flew to Denver, Colorado to spend a week with our dear friends Dorothy & Roger Schade. The four of us motored through New Mexico visiting many interesting places including Sante Fe, the White Sands National Monument, the NM Museum of Space History, Roswell, the UFO country and Carisbad Caverns. What an awesome experience was Carisbad Caverns! Words cannot describe the beauty of the world's largest cave system. Big Bend National Park in the Chicos Mountains in Texas was another stop before heading for San Antonio where our POW reunion was held. Over 300 of us turned up to spend a week meeting up with old friends. The last week in Texas was spent at Tyler enjoying the hospitality of Fred Fullerton, Texan style. All in all we had a wonderful month with our friends.

Of course the next reunion was George's 2/2nd Commando reunion in Mildura in May. It was a nostalgic week amongst old mates. The weather was perfect for us and we enjoyed our cruises on the Murray. In conjunction with the trip to the reunion we stayed with Debbie Cozamanis in Adelaide and enjoyed our trips to Victor harbour, Port Adelaide etc. and especially to our lessons in Greek cooking!

With Jan doing all the research we finally completed the histories of George's grandparents and parents. Now I can finish off George's story for the family. He says not to expose too many skeletons that might be in his closet!

George produced a prolific vegie garden this year notwithstanding the extra dry weather we are going through. He is still busily involved with the Returned services league and keeps in contact with his fifteen legacy widows. I keep pottering. There is always interesting things to do here at home and we both belong to various organisations that keep us in touch with the community. I have to limit my bushwalking adventures to flat walks that I still enjoy. Tennis will recommence in cooler months.

We shall close wishing you all the very best for a safe and healthy 2003.

With Love, Margo and George.

                                                   00000

B. Cullen, Kyogle, NSW.

Dear Jack, Sometime back I remember in "The Courier" the idea of compiling a "History of the 2/2nd Commando Squadron" in book form for publication. Time is marching on and numbers are becoming fewer. I hope the project becomes a reality. I have enclosed a contribution towards same.

If I am wrong 'have my wires crossed' use the contribution as you decide.

Like everywhere in Australia, we are in need of an early break and finish of the drought. Water is in a very serious situation, many folk as well as farmers etc buying water.

Yours sincerely, Beryl Cullen.

                                                   00000

K.B. Sargeant, Gympie, Qld.
Christmas is not far off so I would like to take the opportunity of wishing all members a Happy Festive Season and best wishes for good health in 2003.

I guess we are all having to slow down as age catches up with us.

It has been quite a year and I am amazed at the publicity "Winnie the War Winner" has received since Wilbur Wrights and my letters to Veteran Affairs. I had quite a few enquiries asking for news of 'next of kin' of the men involved with "Winnie". I believe all next of kin, with the exception of John Donovan have been located.

Apart from the fact John lived in Lindfield, NSW when he joined up I could not help. After sixty years I guess lots of folk have moved on.

Isn't it sad that once again we find the world in turmoil? One can only hope things will improve.

It is good to get the Courier to keep in touch. Congratulations Delys as Editor. You all do an excellent job.

Enclosed donation for Courier.

 Sincerely, Kathleen B. Sargeant.

Sorry Kath, your letter just missed the deadline for the Dec. Courier as did several other letters and cards of good wishes. We have to close off at the end of the first week of Dec. to allow time for printing and mailing. Ed.

                                                              00000

E. & L. Newton, Broken Hill, N.S.W.

Dear Delys & Jack, The water situation here is very bad at present; we have been on restrictions now for the past few months. This business of holding the hose for a few hours is starting to get us all down. The water is clean but tastes salty. We had over two years supply in our Menindie Lakes, where we get our water supply from but the powers that be in Sydney let most of it go down the Darling River in to the Murray for South Aust. leaving us with very little to carry on with. In the past five weeks we have experienced two dust storms, just like we used to get when I was young. It finished up in Canberra.

We are both well at present (that is as well as can be expected at our age) and hope to see you in the West next November.

Wishing you all the very best, Elsie and Lionel.

Thanks for the photo cutting Lionel, unfortunately not able to reproduce it. Hope the water situation has improved since you wrote this. Ed.

                                                           00000

A. Moore, Dwellingup, WA.

Please find enclosed money order for $20 to go towards the Courier.

Nice to hear from you all again.

Alma Moore.

                                                                00000

J. Keenahan, Huskisson, NSW.

Dear Jack & Delys, Thank you for your lovely Xmas card and also your concern about Jack. I can't say he's okay but I can say he's A 1 - he's holding in better than I ever expected. He does have his off days when I get asked or told 'do I remember Ray Parry?' especially when the Courier came out and I got shown Ray's photo six times and asked if I remembered him. Anyway God love him, my daughter got married recently and he did okay. Usually he's in bed by half past five but when some of my family are around it's six o'clock.

I have enclosed a photo of Jack. Yes, he still loves a beer, twice a day and still belongs to RSL Fishing Club. He is down to eight stone now. I have enclosed this photo, I did mean to get one with our old mate Mal Lindsay. I knew his wife for years.

Love to you both, Jean.

                                                     00000

I. Scott, Neutral Bay, NSW.

Dear Jack, My best wishes for 2003 to you and all those who contribute so much of their time and effort to the production and distribution of the 2/2nd Commando Courier.

Regarding enclosed cheque, I shall leave the allocation of same between the Courier and Trust Fund to you.

Kind regards, Ian Scott.

                                                     00000

K. Verran, Kingsley, WA.

Dear Mr Carey, Just wanted to advise you of Dad's new address:

Gordon (Blue) Pendergrast,

Room 23, Regent Gardens

33 Drovers Place,

Wanneroo, WA 6065.

Ph. 93014519 (in his room)

The new premises were finished in December and the residents moved in two days before Christmas… certainly a vast improvement on the old premises, St. Lucy's in Vic. Park.

Dad's currently in hospital at Joondalup (30.1.03). He developed some pains in his chest yesterday, which they initially thought was angina but are not sure, so he will be in hospital for at least a few days.

I am hoping he will be well enough to attend the Anzac Parade again this year as he really enjoyed it last year. We have finally had an offer on his house in Dongara, after nine months on the market, so if that all goes through it will be one less thing for him to worry about.

Hope all is well with you, thanks again.

Kaylene Verran (Blue's eldest daughter.)

                                                                   00000 

L. Halse, Kalamunda, WA.

Dear Jack, This will be a shock to your system. I have been going to write for a couple of months, but I'm no letter writer.

I hope to make it to the AGM. Please find cheque for Courier.

Kindest regards to all, Les.

                                                    00000

C. West, Waterman, WA.
Hi Jack, Thanks again for a great day at the BBQ at the Barracks on such a lovely day.

We all enjoyed each other's company and the chef did a tasty meal!

Cheers to all. Best wishes for 2003. Clare West.

                                                     00000

B. Andrews, Laidley, Qld.

Dear Jack, At last it looks like we will be settled for some time, so here is our new address: -

Col. & Jeanette Andrew

25 Campbell St.

Laidley, Qld. 4341

Donation enclosed.

Regards to all, Col.

                                                         00000

J. Fenwick, Canberra, ACT.

Dear Jack, Greetings to you and Delys and all members, and congratulations to you for the December Courier. Interesting, informative and yes, sad so many in poor health and numbers growing smaller but then all are getting on in years and for many it's been a long battle made easier by such wonderful comradeship that warms ones heart.

My family and I wish to thank all 2/2nd members who so kindly phoned me during those terrible days Canberra was on fire. We were very touched by the many calls from all the States. Please accept our sincere appreciation one and all for your expressions of concern.

Praise God, Peter, Brian Ruth and families like myself were in little safe pockets of Chifley, Monash, Kambah and Curtin; (Ann and family live in Brisbane). Unfortunately several of our friends lost everything but the clothes they were wearing.

Hazel and Ron Morris had to evacuate their home when several below them and land and buildings through Holder were burning. I got in touch with Sunny Daniels and a little later Fred and Erika Bagley, they were okay. People flocked to help others, wherever, however they could, fighting fires, providing water, food, transport, clothing etc with never a thought to their own danger and it so reminded one of the way the Unit has always jumped in to offer help and comfort to one another. People have been getting together over meals, morning, or afternoon teas talking, comforting, and planning. Huge sums of money given and raised through concerts etc. You name it some group is doing it somewhere for the fire and drought victims.

One feels privileged to live amongst such caring generous folk. When the chips are down, most pull together.

I have seen many fires growing up in country areas of Queensland, but never have I experienced such terrible heat and darkness in the afternoon. Blood red sun & sky and walls of flames then smoke so thick and burning cinders everywhere in the streets and gardens, such forceful winds 70 to 90 k's.

Today I sat with Sunny and about 60 other W.D.F.K.A. women at a luncheon in Federation Square. We get together about three times a year - February, June and September or thereabouts.

Enclosed cheque towards Courier costs, keep up the good work. 

Kind regards to all, Joan Fenwick.

                                                 00000

P. Kenneally, Yagoona, NSW.

Dear Jack, The best of health and happiness to all our members for 2003. What kind of a year it will be all round is in the lap of the gods, and if you want a particular god, or rather a man about to play god, settle on President Bush. The minor gods don't count; they are only there to make it look a wider and more comprehensive belief. I've lived a long time and have had an interest in world affairs, history, and politics since early boyhood. I've never known so many lies, and half-truths being hurled at people, since, Goebbels in Nazi Germany 1933-1945. It is said he raised "bald lying" to an art. He is meeting competition from other sources in 2002-2003.

I attended Merv (Cisco) Coles' funeral at Beresfield. Andy Beveridge was there. It was Harry Handicott's and my pleasure to present him with his life membership badge. We were deputising for Alan Luby who was unable to be present. Congratulations Andy, you are a life member of a Unit Association, arguably the oldest unit association of the 2nd AIF. These days we are few in numbers but long in tradition. The Association not only catered for the welfare of its members; it did not forget the indigenous peoples of the areas our unit served in. Admittedly most of this was on behalf of the people of East Timor. Those peopls were the people who suffered most and were abandoned by all and sundry. The 2/2nd Association for many years stood alone in fighting their (Timorese) cause. I know financial aid was sent to the Bundi area in New Guinea on an individual basis; furthermore New Guineans did not suffer the depravations of an invading force. [ie. Papua New Guinea].

Harry Handicott and wife Amyce look well. "Snow" Went looks marvellous. That radiant smile never leaves his face, however Snow has his share of physical pain. Dancing which Snow loved no longer a part of his social life. Operations on his ankle were not successful. I reckon a glass of beer in Snow's company is better than all the medicine ever prescribed by the medical profession. He is a tonic.

I'll be 87 tomorrow (7th). We will be having lunch with Michael on Saturday. Sean is coming up from Canberra, Gerald will I believe, be also present. No motor cars involved. There's a beaut pub about 100 yards from where Michael lives in Balmain. I can't imagine us going further afield, and I don't want to.

I wandered from the Rocks to Woolloomooloo yesterday. Following the Harbour foreshore from Circular Quay, round by the Opera House, then along the path flanking Farm Cove, as it went around in a huge horseshoe, overlooked by the Botanical Gardens. Sydney Harbour looked its best under a blue sky and wavelets worked up by a brisk Nor'Easter. The walkway brought Woolloomooloo Bay into view at Lady Macquarie's Chair. The good lady certainly picked a prime spot to sit and admire Sydney Harbour, or Port Jackson, as she probably knew it. No more merchant ships moor in the Bay nowadays. The navy occupies all the berths, three in number from Captain Cook back to the head of the bay on its eastern side. The Finger wharf 6,7,8 and 9, the buildings are there and that's about all. They don’t contain cargo any more, shops, restaurants, on the western side 8 and 9 a marina and a host of expensive yachts. On the eastern side an access road, the only indication that a wharf was there and the massive bollards to which the bow and stern hawsers and towlines were anchored.

The pubs are still there, The Frisco, Tilbury; Bells (Jim Carruthers our first champion (world) was licensee of the latter named at one time The Macquarie) became famous, or infamous in the early post war years. You could buy a raffle ticket, the prize, a girl! Nowadays, they are all "Yuppie" as are many along the Sydney waterfront of 2003. When I was a wharfie, I had worked on Yankee (A. P. Line) Norwegian (Willemsen Line) and England ships, along those wharves. I think one of the finest cargo ships I worked on down there was the Clan Macleod, we always called them the Clan boats, massive steel structure, a jumbo that could lift 70 ton (I'm talking pre 1939) using the ship's winches. I remember the roasting hot summer of 1940 and we loaded 25,000 bales of wool into one of them, only two gangs, if we didn't know how to stow a double dump, prior, we certainly knew after. Perhaps that's why I've never forgotten the Clan Macleod and sizzling January of 1940.

These days there is a beautiful block of low profile units  (about 20 feet high) landscaped gardens terracing up the side of the hill, a view of the bay and marina in front, but when I think of No. 11 wharf, it's the Clan Macleod I see. It was a grand walk.

Nora and the family are all well. Christopher slowly recovering. He'll be on crutches for some time yet.

We are booked for the safari; all we have to do now is stay in one mobile piece!

Good luck, Paddy Kenneally.

                                                      00000   

